
 

Helping Seniors Age Well through Community, Connections and Support. 
 

Mission: To provide life-enriching experiences to older adults through a broad range of housing and support 

services that reflect the spiritual, social, and cultural values of Jewish tradition. 
 

Vision: To support our main campus and seek related locations that support Jewish and other seniors in their 

quest to age gracefully and stay connected in their communities. 
 

Kavod Senior Life 

Board of Directors 

Agenda 

Monday, June 24, 2019 

5:30pm 
 

  Item Presenter Action 

5:30 pm Welcome, Call to Order, Quorum Determination 

and Agenda Review Rob Friedman 

5:32 pm Consent Agenda  Rob Friedman Approval 

 April 2019 Board Minutes 

 March/April Financials 

 Fiscal Committee Minutes  

 Kavod Senior Life Foundation Minutes 

5:35 pm Resident Profile Tracy Kapaun Informational 

  Michael Klein 

5:45 pm  Compliance Report Sharon Caulfield 

 Michael Klein Informational 

5:53 pm Strategic Plan Update Debbie Reinberg 
 Rachel Cohen Informational 

 
6:01 pm Ad Hoc Building Brian Botnick Informational 

  Tracy Kapaun 

 Mike Belieu 

6:11 pm Update on Summer Fundraiser Melanie Siegel 

 Molly Zwerdlinger 

 Gaile Waldinger Informational 

6:19 pm President/CEO Report  Michael Klein Informational 

6:27 pm Chairman’s Report Rob Friedman Informational 

6:35 pm Announcements Rob Friedman 

 Announcements – upcoming calendar items 

 Next meeting date/time 

6:37 pm Adjournment 

  

NEXT MEETING ANNUAL MEETING/SUMMER EVENT AUGUST, 15, 2019 
 



Kavod Senior Life 

Board of Directors 

Board Meeting 

April 29, 2019 

 

Present:   Brian Botnick, Glenn Cooper, Rob Friedman, Carl, Glatstein, Ondalee Kline, Michelle Lueck, 

Perry Moss, Debbie Reinberg, Melanie Siegel, Connell Saltzman and Steven Summer.  Via Zoom 

Conferencing:  Sharon Caulfield, Rachel Cohen, Dr. Kerry Hildreth, and Molly Zwerdlinger.  Staff:  

Michael Klein, Michael Belieu, and Tracy Kapaun  Guest:  Marc Penner and Andy Heins from Shalom 

Park. Peggy Jennings from Eide Bailey  

A quorum being established, Mr. Rob Friedman called the meeting to order. The Consent Agenda:  

approval of the April 29, 2019 Board agenda, approval of Board Minutes of February 2019, 

Committee Reports –January/February Financials, Fiscal Committee Minutes  Kavod Senior Housing 

& Services Board Minutes, Resident & Community Services Minutes (all items were distributed prior 

to the meeting) were presented for approval. Mr. Summers moved for approval of the Consent 

Agenda with a second by Ms. Lueck.  Discussion:  Mr. Saltzman noted that the Fiscal minutes from 

March 2019 had been amended but the amended documents didn’t get sent to the Board.  The 

motion passed. 

Mr. Klein introduced Mr. Marc Penner, CEO of Shalom Park and Mr. Andy Heins, President of the 

Board of Directors of Shalom Park.  Mr. Klein explained that one of the outcomes from the strategic 

plan is for Kavod to interact with our community partners as part of that initiative and learn about 

their services and strategic initiatives.    It was noted that Mr. Friedman and Mr. Klein will attend a 

future Shalom Park Board Meeting.  Mr. Penner provided a brief overview of the services that 

Shalom Park provides to the community and noted the referral relationship between Kavod and 

Shalom Park. Mr. Penner also indicated that Shalom Park and Kavod are working together on the 

Intergenerational  LinkAge collaborative, which provides unique programing for elders and children.  

Mr. Heins stated that Shalom Park is the only Jewish nursing home in Denver and is an Eden 

registered facility (worldwide movement to deinstitutionalize nursing homes and to make them 

more homelike).  He also noted they offer Kosher meals and in partnership with JFS and JCC cater 

150 kosher luncheons a week to the outside community. Mr. Heins advised the members that in 

2019 is Shalom Park’s  100th Anniversary.. Mr. Heins then provided the group with a brief overview of 

their strategic plan  stating the purpose was to begin to reimagine the vision of the organization.  As 

part of their strategic plan Shalom Park was getting feedback from the community and asked the 

members to fill out a handout. The Board indicated that due to time constraints they will fill out the 

handout and staff will send the information to Shalom Park.  

Mr. Friedman introduced Peggy Jennings from Eide Bailey who are our external auditors.  Ms. 

Jennings presented the 2018 Consolidated Audit to the Board. Prior to her report, Mr. Saltzman 

reminded the Board that this is a consolidated audit report which the board will approve or 

disapprove.  Ms. Jennings indicated since this was their first year as Kavod’s auditors the audit was 

more in-depth and is a single year presentation.  Next year’s report will have a comparison section 

between 2018 and 2019.  

Ms. Jennings advised they are providing a clean opinion for the 2018 audit and commented that the 

HUD and Section 8 audit went very well and there were no issues with that portion of the audit.  Ms. 

Jennings then reviewed the consolidated report and talked briefly on each individual audit.  She did 

note there was a change in the Foundation total assets which was due to a market decline.  She then 



reviewed the income statement noting due to a new requirement the statement is a consolidated 

statement.   

Mr. Saltzman thanked Ms. Jennings for her report and advised the Board that the Fiscal Committee 

recommends approval of the audit as presented.  The board inquired if the Committee was able to 

question the auditors without the staff present.  Mr. Saltzman assured the Board that Committee 

had the opportunity to ask questions of the auditors without staff present.  He did note the 

Committee discussed with the auditors the staff education with regards to accounting principles 

concerning grants reporting and recording.  The staff will reach out to the auditors, when grants are 

received, for advice on how to record grants.  It was noted that staff will work on creating 

procedures regarding how to report and record grants. Mr. Saltzman moved for approval on the 

2018 Consolidated Audit with a second from Mr. Summer seconded.  The motion was approved.  

Mr. Botnick and Mr. Saltzman presented the joint fiscal and Ad Hoc Building report.  Mr. Botnick 

provided the Board with a brief overview of the status of the fire suppression work in all three 

buildings.  He noted that the original construction scope of the work has been reduced to 

accommodate the fire sprinkler, alarm and asbestos and abatement work.  He stated that an 

asbestos consultant has been hired to guide staff and the contractors through abatement process. 

Not only will the staff run the project, they are working with contractors to design the systems 

needed. Mr. Botnick assured the Board that the Ad Hoc Committee as well as the Fiscal Committee 

will make sure staff and contractors are staying within the scope of the project and on budget. He 

noted that the contractors have put together a timeline for the Board on construction.  Ms. Ours will 

email this document to group.  Mr. Saltzman advised the Board the construction loan is not fully 

drawn and therefore Kavod is not paying what was projected for interest.  The Board was concerned 

about the risk of keeping the residents in apartments during asbestos abatement. Ms. Kapaun 

advised that residents will not be in the apartments during the abatement process and noted that 

an attorney has been hired to provide additional oversight.   

Staff will nott do anything until we get all the permits.  The next step is to complete drawings to 

submit to the city to get the permits.  Brian asked  the board to approve spending the $332K to get 

the drawing completed and submit to the CitySome of that has been spent already.     

Mr. Saltzman moved that the Board authorize spending $332K, of which $275K to $280k is new 

monies, to complete the drawings that the city of Denver requires in order to obtain the necessary 

permits.  Ms. Siegel seconded the motion.  The motion was approved.  

Ms. Siegel provided the board with a brief update on the 2019 Annual Meeting and Summer 

Fundraiser which will take place on August 15 at The Great Divide Brewery in honor of Perry and 

Suzie Moss.  All proceeds from the event will go to Kavod on The Road.  The annual meeting will take 

place from 6 to 6:30pm with the celebration of the Moss’ starting immediately following. She advised 

the Board will receive a letter from the co-chairs of the event Molly Zwerdlinger and herself talking 

about sponsorships to the annual events as well as a fact sheet on Kavod on the Road. 

 

Mr. Klein provided the CEO/President’s report.  Mr. Klein advised that Mr. Friedman and he 

attended the annual Association of Jewish Aging Services Conference.  At this conference Kavod 

was received an award for intergenerational programming.  Mr. Klein advised the Board there 

is a lawsuit in our AL program regarding a resident who fell.  The resident is suing the physician 

group as well as Kavod.  Our old insurance carrier is responsible for the defense and we do not 

have a deductible connected with a potential settlement.  The resident has moved to a new AL 

facility..  Mr. Klein advised that Kavod has received the Denver Post Top Work Place in Denver 

award. This award was based on anonymous survey.  Celebrations will be held throughout the 



year to honor this accomplishment. Mr. Klein stated that HUD has announced Section 202 

funding available.  This is the first time since 2010 that this funding is available.   Currently there 

is $30MM available.  He indicated the process to receive these funds is complicated.  Staff will 

review the process in August. Mr. Klein also noted staff is working to get a medical group from 

CU Health to provide services at the Health & Wellness Center.  He also advised that Mandie 

Birchen, Director of Health & Wellness, and he will present a program at the Housing Colorado 

Conference in October.  

Mr. Friedman presented the chairman’s report.  He advised Kavod is still looking at moderate 

housing and still interested in doing something with the JCC; however there had been no formal 

meetings.  Mr. Friedman advised the Board he has been in contact with the JCC’s board president 

and is continuing to work with him. Mr. Friedman provided a brief report on the AJAS Conference.  

One takeaway from the conference was as boards update their strategic plan board they need to 

evaluate their effectiveness.  With that in mind, Mr. Friedman asked each Board Member to fill out a 

self-examination document.  Mr. Friedman will send this document out to the Board for their 

completion.  The results will be reviewed and discussed at the next board meeting. Mr. Friedman 

invited the Board to the L’Chaim2Life Conference which is set for June 23rd He noted that several 

board members are presenting at the conference and encouraged all members to attend.  

Meeting adjourned at 6:55pm 

























Kavod Senior Life 

Fiscal Committee Meeting Minutes from May 21 

 

Members Present:  Rob Friedman, Brian Botnick, Perry Moss and Connell Saltzman 

Staff: Michael Klein, Mike Belieu, and Tracy Kapaun 

Connell called the committee meeting to order at 8 a.m. The March and April minutes were 

reviewed. The group approved the minutes from the March and April meetings with the motion 

made by Perry and seconded by Brian. Motion passed. The meeting was conducted via Zoom 

and all participants were able to hear the conversation.   

 

Connell asked if there was any questions on the March 2019 financials. The March monthly 

financial statements were reviewed.  Connell noted that through March, Kavod was very 

close to budget for revenue and net income. Mike mentioned that the future financial 

statements will reflect grant revenue recognized in 2018. Rob asked about consulting 

expense in the program line item.  This was an error and Mike corrected it on the narrative. 

The group approved the March financial statements with the motion made by Rob and 

seconded by Perry. Motion passed. 

 

Michael gave an update on the construction process.  He mentioned that the Admin. Mod. 

letters for all three building were sent to the fire department.  Pinkard, HCM and Marx 

Okubo are working on design work so construction permits can be submitted.  Wade has 

submitted the necessary variances to CDPHE regarding the asbestos abatement.  Rob 

requested an updated schedule from Marx Okubo at least once per month for the Fiscal 

call. Brian is still looking for information from Marx Okubo regarding the Pinkard contract 

with Frontier Fire for sprinkler and alarm notification design.  Mike said he would follow up 

with Marx Okubo and get an answer. 

Mike then discussed the dining revenue line items on the P & L.  He detailed the main line 

items and talked about the variance in the Food Service Receipts category.  He explained 

HUD took longer to approve the 2019 meal increase from $226 to $231 per month. This 

delay affects January to March 2019 revenue.  The increase will take effect April 1.  Then the 

discussion turned to Meal Subsidy/Exceptions and how this line is calculated.  Kavod goes 

through a lengthy process with residents who want to be exempt from the food program.  

Currently there are 37 residents exempted from the food program in March 2019.  Staff 

explained what the process is, explained that the numbers have remained relatively 

consistent, and that with the number of resident turnovers we have in a given year, that 



Kavod Senior Life 

Fiscal Committee Minutes 

some residents will fall off the exempt list while others will be added. The dining services 

department has added new diets such as vegan, diabetic, and gluten free as residents have 

been requesting diets that are more specific to their preferences. We have a formal 

process, which residents need to follow to receive any exemptions. Some examples are 

temporary based upon their medical conditions, while others are permanent. In addition, 

we have been offering pureed diets and this has allowed more residents to be part of the 

program. There was some discussion on how we subsidize the meals based on resident 

income and the impact of kosher food on the overall budget of this department. We 

applied for a grant for Passover food and got it two years ago but not last year. 

 

The meeting was adjourned. 

 

The next regular Fiscal Committee meeting will be held on June 18, 2019 via Zoom 

conference call.   

 

 

 

























Board Meeting Via Conference Call 

May 17, 2019 

8:00 a.m. 

 

Present: Perry Moss, chair, Jay Mactas, and Adam Newman.  

Staff: Michael Klein and Mike Belieu. Syntrinsic staff:  Ben Valore-Caplan 

Minutes from the February 15, 2019 were reviewed. Perry made a motion to approve and Jay seconded. 

Minutes approved. 

Mike went over the 2018 audit and discussed how the Foundation rolls up into the consolidated 

statements. Mike also mentioned that Eide Bailly is the new audit firm and that the audit went well. 

Kavod received a clean audit opinion.   

Ben confirmed that Kavod opted to use partial discretion with the notification requirements from the 

board in place.  Syntrinsic going forward will remove Rose Community Foundation from the reports due 

to their reporting timeframe and the small amount Kavod invests with them.  This is consistent with how 

other Foundations Syntrinsic works with are reporting this.  Staff will receive updates from Rose 

Community Foundation and will share this information. 

Ben reviewed the investment material he had sent out in advance. Ben went over YTD returns and 

highlighted some areas that he and his staff have reviewed. He reminded the group that the return goal 

is inflation plus 5%. Ben reviewed page 6, 7, and 8 of the quarterly report, the balance as of March 31, 

2019 was $5,415,895. 

He talked about trade and the policies of the Federal Reserve and their decision not to raise rates and to 

let bonds mature and continue to hold bad debt of member banks. He also discussed the trade talks 

with China and the volatility of the market in May. The current earnings are good and the overall 

economy is good.  Year to date return in 2019 was a 9.3%.  

Ben then discussed the 2019 long term assumptions for the portfolio.  The United States markets look 

good going forward with Europe not being as strong with France not performing like expected. He talked 

about the recommended changes including putting additional money into US equities, from 29% to 36%. 

Perry made a motion to approve the suggested changes Syntrinsic has made for 2019 and Jay seconded. 

Motioned approved. 

Meeting adjourned. 
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